Pierce County Fire Chiefs’ Association

Regular Meeting Minutes

August 2, 2001

P.C.F.D. #5 – Gig Harbor

1. Call to Order
The August 2, 2001 meeting of the Pierce County Fire Chiefs’ Association was called to order by Association President Dan Packer at 9:10 a.m.  Those in attendance were:  Gary Aleshire, PCFD #2; Steve Bailey, PCDEM; Paul Berlin, PCFD #5; Bob Black, PCFD #5; Bill Bush, PCFD #3; Dennis Chafe, SPFR; Merle Frank, Puyallup FD; Dic Gribbon, PSCAA; Penny Hulse, PCFD #5; Bill Jarmon, PCFD #5; James Jaques, Milton FD;  Joe Linzalone, Anderson Island; Andy McAfee, RF&R; Joe O’Neil, Red Cross; Joe Quinn, Attorney; Dan Packer, EPFR; John Sinclair, CPFR; Curt Vandver, Puyallup FD; Eric Watson, PCFD #5; Wayne Wienholz, PCFPB; Kathy Hale, PCFD #16; and Recorder Denise Menge.

2. Flag Salute
Steve Bailey led the flag salute.  Following the flag salute President Packer requested a moment of silence in honor of the four fallen firefighters in the wildland fire and the Sumner Firefighter lost in the Thun Field plane crash.

3. Approval of Minutes
It was moved and seconded to approve the June 7, 2001 minutes as there was no meeting in July.  MOTION CARRIED.

4. Treasurer’s Report
Bob Black reported that he distributed copies of the previous two months treasurer’s reports (copies attached).  The registrations for the golf tournament are going well.  So far he has received 113.  We should be in the range of 120 to 124.  Some people have stepped up to take on getting hole sponsorships.

5. Correspondence
Dan Packer stated he had one piece of outgoing correspondence.  He wrote a letter to Pete Soderquist who handled the press conference following the 30 mile tragedy.  He did a remarkable job handling a tough situation and felt compelled to send a letter from the Association for his excellent work.

Dan Packer stated that those clients of Joe Quinn were given a packet of information regarding what can and cannot be done by a department relative to elected officials and election campaigns.

6. Guest Speakers
A. At this time Andy McAfee introduced and welcomed Dr. Bob Barnard to speak on the changes to 305 standards.  Bob Barnard thanked the Association for being invited.  He distributed handouts to the members (copy attached).  He stated that there were three key definitions that have been added after the standard initially went out in 1997.  They are: insipient fire, initial stage and interior structure fire.  The entire WAC for the 2-in 2-out rule rely on these definitions.  He then went through the handouts as well as providing additional handouts to be copied (copies attached).  Page 11 addresses protective ensemble.  On Page 17, numbers 1 and 3 states that fire departments are required to have a formal accident prevention program.  What most people don’t understand is that this is supposed to be a separately administrated program.  This is one of the most cited items by L & I.  He provided a handout that was put together regarding Accident Prevention Program.  Another item frequently missed is #8.  Are your stations inspected monthly?  Is is consistent and is it documented?  He provided an example of a monthly inspection form.  On Page 34; Repiration Protection.  There are a lot of questions that come on this subject.  You must be in compliance with the standard for the year when the equipment is purchased.  Your Department ought to have a binder on Respiratory Protection Manual.  If you don’t, it is available through the State Chiefs.  Another area of concern is regarding when does a fire investigator put on his air purifying respirator?  See copy of options hand out provided.  If your department is looking at using air purifying respirators – do two things first – look at all of your options and call L&I.  If you department has compressors, you must have a form affixed to the compressor that shows a record of filter changes.  He provided a copy of a template form for this.  Page 55, Ladders.  There must be a record of inspections on ladders.  They need to be inspected after every use.  This fall a new program is to be instituted – Chapter 800.  This will replace Chapter 24 and is in clear writing.  Discussion followed.  The Association thanked Bob Barnard for his presentation.

John Sinclair volunteered Recorder Denise Menge to make copies of all the provided handouts and mail to all Departments.

Dan Packer called a five minute break at 10:15.  Meeting called back to order at 10:30.

7. American Red Cross
Joe O’Neil reported on the Tide Flat fire that happened about two weeks.  Jeff Jensen had called the dispatchers and requested a shelter be set up for those who might have respiratory problems and need a place to go.  This went very well and they had a shelter set up in about 2 hours including having the location identified and to the press.  A thank you to Chief Merle Frank and his help in this, as he had contacted Joe regarding wanting to help out with purchasing some supplies. Joe had suggested that a trailer be purchased for them to store shelter supplies, etc. in so that when they were dispatched all that would need to be done is volunteers go and get the trailer and take it to the shelter site, instead of having to pack and unpack supplies into a vehicle, etc.  This trailer had just been completed being packed the day prior to the tide flat fire and is why they were able to so quickly get things set up.  The Real Heros breakfast is coming up again.  Nominations need to be in the end of this month.  November 30th is the date of the actual event.  Last year this raised $100,000.00 for American Red Cross.  Applications are available on their web site: arctacoma.org.

8. Department of Emergency Management
Steve Bailey stated that he appreciated Bob Barnard’s presentation.  Emergency Management is going well.  NBC news was in town yesterday and they did a piece on Mt. Rainier that aired last night.  It was interesting to see that process happen.  They are working on a new EOC for the County.  He is cautiously optimistic as no one has wrote a check for anything yet.  He is hoping they are able to accomplish something.  The Council did direct the Executive to prepare a resolution for an EOC site at Sprinker Recreation Center.  Steve reminded the members that the Executive was the guest speaker in May and at that time he had offered to help work on tax issues for the next session after the Legislature was done.  Now might be a good time to make contact with him regarding this.

9.
EMS
Nothing at this time.  Gary Aleshire suggested a letter be written to Norma Pancake from the Association for all of her hard work and effort on the recertification process that just took place.

10. Fire Marshal
Wayne Wienholz reported that the Burn Ban Meeting held with DNR a couple of weeks ago went very well.  There were a lot of things resolved.  It was agreed that fire districts will write their own permits, not the fire marshal.  There will not be a standard form, however; there will be a standard communication process via fax.  DNR wants to move towards a burn ban to include no fires whatsoever.  It is being looked at going to a 2 stage burn ban.  In Stage 1 recreational fires in approved fire pits would be allowed.  In Stage 2 there would be no burning allowed.  Just an FYI to Sumner and Puyallup area folks – Roger Knudsen will be burning with a permit.  Wayne reported that about two years ago they started a program to get computers in their cars for fire inspections.  This just went live yesterday and is going to work very well.  Also, the Banquet Committee is moving forward.

11.       State Chiefs/Western Chiefs
Gary Aleshire reported that the new regulations are being cleaned up.  The June Conference was very good and had an attendance of over 140 people.  Next years conference will be in Ocean Shores.  Information and applications are available on the web site.  The First Chiefs Chief Award went to Otto Jensen.  In September they are starting forums around the state for legislative issues.  Locations, dates and times are available on the web site as well.  The Western office will be closing on Friday and will be running out of Oregon.

12. PS Clean Air Agency
Dic Gribbon stated that Neil Showman is retired.  Jim Nolan will be heading everything up.  There are three (3) openings in the South Team for inspectors.  So that is why things may not get done as quickly as you may be used to.  Regarding Agricultural burning, permits are not very clear on whether or not to allow agricultural burning to continue during a burn ban.  Not obligated.  They are going to be adding wording to the permit that will state the permit will be suspended whenever there is a declared burn ban.  Dic stated that the Executive Director of M.A.D.D. is a good friend of his and if you would be interested in having him as a guest speaker to let him know and he could set that up.  Also, flyers were set out for the 1st Annual M.A.D.D. Golf Tournament.

13. LESA
Nothing at this time.

14. EMS
Andy reported that the new protocols will be out shortly.  Jeanie O’Brien has devised a powerpoint presentation on the protocols and is available from her.  Also, if a hospital is on divert, it does not mean that the base station is on divert.  John Sinclair stated that he attended the Base Station Meeting before the EMS Council and then it was discussed again in the EMS Council.  They are exploring other models of base station and may be doing away with base stations for anything other than medical consultation.  It would be used as a tool for field to contact.  They are looking at utilizing hospitals as medical resource.  Today, before a patient is transported or during the transport phase Lakewood is to call Madigan, East of Waller Road calls Good Sam and West of Waller Road calls Madigan.  This is being handled differently in three areas of the County.  What is being suggested is the Field units go out and ascertain where the patient wants to go.  Don’t call the base station, instead call the receiving hospital for orders.  When something outside of protocols happens, then call resource hospital, etc.  Discussion followed.  It was suggested to get EMS Chiefs and a Representative from Hospitals together to hash this out and then take it to Dr. Waffle.  Get involvement from those directly involved, instead of something being created and shoved down their throats.  It was agreed to to hold a meeting.  Lakewood will host it.

Paul Berlin stated that a couple of meetings ago the min/max numbers were discussed.  The GIS population density maps have been received and there are pockets of population in rural areas that cause them to be urban.  We can look at and describe fire districts and/or parts of fire districts where this happens.  He needs ALS/BLS response times and level of service for 2000 from all departments.  Paul reported that the Chair of the West Region EMS Council, Pat Davis, had a cerebral anuerism a couple of weeks ago and is still at Harborview.  He is the Vice-Chair and it has been brought to his attention that there is a PCFCA Representative opening.  He had asked John Sinclair if he was interested in filling that spot.  The meetings are held four times a year.  John stated that he has sat on the Council for 12 years and is aware of all the issues.  If someone else is interested in the position, he would not wrestle them for it.  John Sinclair made a motion to endorse Gary Aleshire to represent PCFCA to the West Region EMS Council.  Motion was seconded.  MOTION CARRIED.

15. Training
Andy McAfee reported that Region 4 Training Division meetings are being poorly attended.  They are looking seriously at dis-banning this group.

16. Special Operations/Haz-Mat
Dan Packer stated that a decision needs to be made on mobilization.  The County Coordinator position has been held by Ron Hoyt and he is going to be retiring.  The active members of the committee have inquired if Andy McAfee would be interested in filling this position.  Discussion followed.  John Sinclair moved that Andy McAfee be the County Coordinator for Pierce County Mobilizations.  Motion seconded.  MOTION CARRIED.

17. Education Committee
Dan Packer stated that Gary Franz is working on putting together a half or full day presentation/speaker on accreditation process.  He encouraged everyone to plan on attending this and to also encourage and invite your commissioners to this.

18. Program/Speaker Committee
Our September Speaker will be Julie Amos from the State Auditors Office.

19.       Energy Crisis Committee

Nothing at this time.  

20. Legislative Caucus Committee

Nothing at this time.  The forum of this is changing due to the complexities of our County, however, it is still going to happen.  The committee is working on it.

21. Unfinished Business
A. Other:  Nothing at this time.

22. New Business
A. Foam at CPFR Station 63 – John Sinclair reported that CPFR has some folks involved with McChord and we have pallets and pallets of Class A Foam at Station 63.  It is in 55 gallon barrels and if anyone wants foam for training or whatever, you are more than welcome to please come and get it.

B. Retirement Open House for Ron Hoyt – John Sinclair invited everyone to attend the open house on August 29th from 2:00 – 5:00 at Station 60.  This is to provide an opportunity to those who will be unable to attend his retirement dinner to stop and wish him well in his retirement.  His retirement dinner is scheduled for October 13th.

23. Good of the Order
John Sinclair stated that those who transport be aware that the new ambulance rates and regulations regarding HCFA’s and medicare fee schedule will be implemented January 2002.

There being no further business, it was moved and seconded to adjourn the meeting.  MOTION CARRIED.  The meeting adjourned at 11:40.

Respectfully Submitted,

Denise Menge

Recording Secretary

The next meeting will be held on September 6, 2001 at PCFD #16, Key Peninsula Fire Department at 8911 Key Peninsula Hwy KPN, Lakebay at 9:00 a.m.
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